TRAWDEN FOREST PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday the 3rd September 2018
Meeting started 7.00pm

Present

Chairperson Barry Hodgson 

Vice Chairperson Paul Reyner 

Cllr John Dransfield

Clerk Adele Waddington 

Cllr Ian Hartley



Cllr Beverley Robinson

Cllr David Barritt


Cllr Ruth Crompton


Apologies  , Cllr David Storey, Cllr Clare Storey

Also present: Cllr Margaret Foxley, Steven Wilcock, CCllr Jenny Purcell
Minutes 
The minutes of the meeting of 2nd July 2018 were approved.  . Proposed by Cllr Hartley, seconded by Cllr Dransfield
Declaration of Interest

Parish Council were reminded of the requirement of the member Code of Conduct concerning the declaration of interests.  
Public Spaces Protection Order (PSPO)

Tim Horsley from Pendle Borough Council attended the meeting regarding the PSPO for Parks.  If this PSPO is made to Order, it will affect Ball Grove.  The proposals for this PSPO are to be put before the Policy and Resources Committee, and it was confirmed that the Police can enforce the contents of the Order, as can authorised Officers of the Council and members of the Parish Council who request for the permission to do so.  The contents of the PSPO are enforceable by a fixed penalty notice.  Some of the points in the PSPO which relate to children’s play areas and war memorials have been replicated in this new PSPO where play areas are within parks.  By-laws have been transferred into this PSPO which makes the Order easier to enforce.  The idea is to make controls of dogs in Public Parks easier to follow.  Dogs will be banned from tennis courts, play areas and multi use games areas, and in some areas of parks, dogs must be kept on a lead.  People who are walking dogs can be asked to prove that they have the means of picking up after their dogs whilst they are in the Park.    If they do not have the means, they can be prosecuted.  The areas relating to Ball Grove are; Dogs must be kept on a lead in the car parks, no dogs allowed in the Play area, and no smoking within the play area.  Cllr Foxley advised that she regularly uses Ball Grove and feels that there is a lack of support from the Police.  There have been issues on the play area over the past months where young people on bikes are riding around the play area and intimidating other users.  Cllr Foxley suggested that a meeting be convened of the Laneshaw Bridge, Foulridge and Trawden Parish Councils with the Police to highlight the concerns of the Rural areas.  Cllr Foxley also thinks that it is unfair to risk her own safety trying to talk to these young people and sort out issues on the Park.  Cllr Dransfield asked whether Lancashire County Council would be looking at something similar for Country Parks, but Tim advised that this is not something that the County Council can produce, but Pendle Council have not yet been asked to look at a PSPO for Wycoller.  The Councillors were issued with the PSPO prior to the meeting and agreed to its content.
CCTV at Wycoller Car Park

Tim Horsley attended the meeting to discuss the proposals of CCTV at Wycoller car park.  The issues have been discussed at the Community Safety Partnership meeting and they agreed to look into the feasibility of the CCTV.   Town and Parish Councils now look after their own CCTV which, in Pendle, transmits to a hub in Blackburn for reviewing.  Tim confirmed that there had been no reported incidents since March 2017, and it would cost £12263.66 to install the recommended system.  There would be an annual cost to maintain and monitor the system which would have to be paid for by the Parish Council.  If the footage was just to be reviewed on request it would be £600 per year, but it the footage was to be continually monitored, it would be £1900 per year.  Cllr Dransfield asked whether there would be the possibility of the Parish Council receiving the £5800 already reserved for this and investigating our own system.  CCllr Purcell will ask Lancashire County Council if they are willing to supply any funding for this from the Parish Champions Funding pot.  Cllr Foxley will get the details of the CCTV used in Colne and pass these to Adele Waddington.
Community Centre Update
Steven Wilcock confirmed that the Trustees now have now signed the lease and received the keys to the 
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Library building.  All the locks have been changed, and it is planned for the shop to open at 10am on 20th November 2018.  There will be an open evening on 19th November.  A public meeting has already taken place regarding the library building and the Trustees has received an immense amount of support and offers of help with the building.  A local company has given £2500 there are still offers of sponsorship coming in.   Work has commenced on knocking down the pram store at the front and internal works have already begun.  The shop will be in the old library part, and the library will be in the old Children’s Centre side of the building.  The library should be open around 17th September whilst other works carry on both inside and outside.  The roof will be done in October/November and the total cost of the renovations will be around £120,000.  So far, there has been £60,000 pledged, so the Trustees are looking at alternatives to buying shelving etc.  There are to be CCTV cameras installed once quotes have been approved.  The lease stipulates that there can be no rights for anyone to use the car park regularly without LCC’s approval.  This will impact on the residents of Clogg Heads who currently use the space to park at evenings and weekends.  With reference to a Post Office, the Trustees would have to pledge £15,000 so alternatives are being looked into.
Police report

There was no Police present at the meeting.

Residents Issues
Matt Rees and Rose Walsh attended the meeting with regards to the issues at the rear of Church Street where the old garage, owned by Mr Woods has collapsed, and has had a significant effect on the gardens to the rear of the properties below the old Bakery.  Mr Rees confirmed that the insurance company from 23 Church Street have agreed to the repairs required, but cannot access the rear of the property as Mr Woods will not allow anyone onto his land.  Cllr Hodgson spoke to Mr Woods at the beginning of the year, and Adele asked for a copy of the inspectors report.  Pendle Borough Council would not let us see this report, and advised that this problem was bigger than the Parish Council and that they, along with insurance companies, were dealing with it.  This issue is on the enforcement list for the Colne and District committee meeting, so Cllr’s Foxley and Dransfield will ask for an update at the meeting, and ask them to correspond with the affected properties regularly.  The chimney is now leaning, which Pendle Borough Council is aware of.
Matters Arising
Lengthsman/NWIB
Adele has received a letter from Steven Hounslow advising that as from 31st August, Steven would not like to renew his contract.  He has other commitments and equipment needs replacing.  Following a discussion about the rate of pay, Cllr Hodgson proposed that the hourly rate should be increased to £15 per hour as the Lengthsman provides all their own equipment, vehicle, fuel, insurance etc.  Adele to send Steven a letter of appreciation, and ask if he would reconsider at the increased rate.  If not, the job list will be sent to all Councillors so they can ask anyone who they think would be interested in the role to attend the October meeting.  Adele to buy a gift card for Steven if he does not renew his contract to the value of £50 for the Trawden Arms.  Amount proposed by Cllr Dransfield, seconded by Cllr Crompton.  Put to vote – all in favour.

Adele has been advised that the new artwork for the Millennium Garden is ready at Textstyles.  Cllr Robinson to collect and re-install in the notice board frame.

Cllr Robinson asked whether it would be acceptable to purchase new compost for the containers to the value of £100.  This was approved. Before any new plants are purchased, Cllr Robinson must confirm with Adele how much she is planning on spending to ensure there is enough in the budget.

The sides of the road throughout the village are in need of weedkilling again.  Adele to ask Pendle Borough Council if they can do this.
Colne and District Committee meeting

Cowfield Farm appeal hearing scheduled for September
Park Cottages enforcement – not moved on

Track at Back Lane – not moved on

Removal of tree at 20 Holme Crescent is being investigated by Lee Johnson.  No permission was given to remove

Parkinson Terrace – enforcement against an outbuilding that has been erected with no permission
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Tom Partridge has requested £2500 of funding to repair the footpath near to the Pump House at Wycoller.

The white lining alterations at the junction of Church Street and Colne Road as suggested by EJ MacDonald will not be going ahead.  The current lining needs to be re-done.

Planning application for 3 self-build houses across from Rye Croft has been called-in to the meeting.  It is recommended that it is refused.
Neighbourhood Plan
The Examiners report has been received back and it is good news.  There are some suggested wording changes that Cllr Dransfield ran through with the Councillors.  This makes the policies more precise.  Cllr Hodgson proposed that we accept these changes.  This was seconded by Cllr Reyner.  Put to vote – all in favour.
Allotments/Garages
Adele has received complaints again regarding fires on allotments, and has received reports of residents approaching tenants and verbally abusing them whilst they have fires lit.  According to the Allotment Act, tenants are allowed to have small, controlled fires in order to dispose of their allotment waste.  If anymore complaints are received, they must be directed to the Councillors at a meeting, not to the Allotment Management Team or the tenants themselves.

Recreation Ground/Ball Grove

The Friends of Trawden Rec group issued a questionnaire recently, and with the responses they received, they have put together a report whereby, most respondees would like to see the Parish Council take ownership of the Recreation Ground.  The signage for the Public Spaces Protection Order has not yet been installed, but when it has been, the Dog Walkers Charter will be added to this.  There are dog walking businesses using the Recreation Ground currently and walking up to 8 dogs at a time.  There have been reports of the walkers not being able to control and watch all of their dogs whilst on the Rec.  The football teams expect the same service as they currently receive from Pendle Borough Council, but the Parish Council need to put together a series of queries for the Friends of Trawden Rec group to see who would be responsible for the different aspects of users of the Rec.  Adele reiterated to the group that no works can be carried out on the Rec whilst Pendle Borough Council are still the owners, without their permission.  Adele and Cllr Hodgson have a meeting with Philip Mousdale on 25th September regarding both Ball Grove and the Recreation Ground, and Adele has already asked for up-to-date costs for the Rec.   There is a query over the use of the showers in the pavilion.  Adele to ask the footballers whether they use them or not, and Cllr Crompton to ask the running club if they use them.  

Ball Grove has been successful in keeping their Green Flag once again this year.  Adele to write to them congratulating them on this with their excellent team of volunteers.  The Parish Council appreciate all the ahrd work that the group puts into maintaining the Park.
Wycoller
Following on from the meeting in June, Adele has received a reply from Simon Bucknell at Lancashire County Council confirming that the flail cutting from the car park to parson Lee farm has been ordered.  The retaining will in the river will be repaired in late September or October, and 6 of the 7 gulleys have been successfully cleared.  CCllr Purcell to chase when the flail cutting will be done.  

Photos of the Parish

Cllr Barritt has done most of the list that was created.  He will finish the rest when he gains access to the Church.  The photos done so far are great.  Adele will sort through them and upload to the website with details of their locations.

CCTV for garages at Cotton Tree

There have been reports of people using their garages for business, which is not allowed.  There was a conversation around the idea of purchasing a CCTV, but as yet, the Councillors are undecided.  Adele to seek clarification on the use of the images.

18/2019

Parish Matters
Adele Waddington asked Cllr Foxley if she knew where the climbing structure at Ball Grove had gone.  Cllr Foxley will investigate.
Cllr Hodgson asked CCllr Purcell if she knew when the small sink hole at the end of Clogg Heads will be repaired.  She will chase and Adele will ensure this has been reported online.

Cllr Crompton reported overgrown hedges near to Cemetery House which is making it difficult to see.  Adele to report and ask for them to be cut back.
Planning Applications
Notification that the 2 planning applications for Souteril Laithe Farm for erection of an agricultural building and outdoor ménage have been approved.

Notification that the alteration to the size of balcony at Greenbank House has been approved.

Notification that the Single storey rear extension to the main dwelling, raised terrace extension to the detached store building and insertion of hardstanding for parking to the front of the dwelling has been approved.

Notification that the single storey extension to 11 Holme Crescent has been approved

Advice received that the appeal regarding Cowfield Farm will be heard at Nelson Town Hall on 18th September 2018

18/0451/HHO

5 Hall Meadows, Trawden, BB8 8RJ

Erection of a detached storage building

Response sent:  The Councillors are concerned that the new structure appears to be considerably larger than the existing structure. As there are no dimensions for the existing building, the Councillors would like to know how much larger the proposed new building is.

Land at Field No 6800 Hollin Hall, Trawden

Proposal : Outline: Erection of three dwelling houses (re-submission)

The Councillors object to this Outline application as the planned development is still outside the settlement boundary. This site was scored in the development of the Neighbourhood Plan, scored low and therefore was excluded from inclusion within the NHP. It is predominantly greenfield on the edge of the service centre, and would score very low in a sustainability appraisal. It is also very close to the SSSI. There are no services directly onto this site and there are concerns over the increase in traffic using the small road onto Rye Croft

APPLICATION:18/0508/HHO 

PROPOSAL: Full:  Erection of single storey extension to side (East).

AT:  1   New Laithe Farm New Row Winewall

FOR: Mr & Mrs N. Hutchinson

The Councillors have no objections to this proposal
APPLICATION:18/0568/FUL 

PROPOSAL: Full: Change of use of barn to a single dwelling house (Use Class C3) with external alterations (Re-Submission).

AT: Prospect Farm Colne Road Trawden

FOR: Mr Stuart Allison

The Councillors have no objections to this proposal and feel that it would improve and enhance the area
APPLICATION: 18/0570/FUL 

PROPOSAL: Full: Conversion of outbuilding into additional self contained living accommodation to form 'granny annexe' including erection of attached single garage  

and external alterations.

AT: Parrock Barn 27 Lane Top Winewall

FOR: Mr And Mrs  Cornforth
Cllr Dransfield made a site visit and advised that this will not be seen from across the valley, and will be well proportioned to the property.  The Councillors have no objections to this proposal
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Correspondence
Notification received that the Inspector has approved the Burnley Local Plan with minor modifications

Notification of the ESAG meeting taking place on 16th July 2018

Notification of the Health and Social Care Panel taking place on 17th July 2018

Green Flag report received for Ball Grove

Apologies received from CCllr Purcell for missing the meeting in Wycoller with Harvey Danson and Simon Bucknell from Lancashire County Council

Confirmation received from Lee Johnson that the troublesome tree at Antley Hall Farm can be removed.

Notification of the Policy and Resources Committee meeting on 24th July 2018

Notification of a meeting of the Accounts and Audit Committee taking place on 27th July 2018.

2 complaints received from residents at Cotton Tree regarding an allotment fire.

Request for feedback on the suggestion that Pendle Borough Council is to potentially change the cycle of election of Borough Councillors to a whole election every 4 years.  They also would like feedback on the suggestion of reducing the number of Borough Councillors from 49 to 30 in 2020.  This would not affect the Boulsworth Ward.

Playground equipment brochure received

Confirmation received that Burnley Council has adopted its Local Plan 2012 to 2032 from 31st July 2018

Notification of a meeting of the Licensing Committee to be held on 14th August

Notification that the Audit has been completed with no queries or errors

Copy of East Colne Way press release received

Copy of letter from Aron Cross received to LCC Highways regarding washing out of repairs to Wycoller Road.

Notification of a meeting of the Policy and Resources Committee to be held on 28th August

Parish Champions Newsletter received.

Finance
Bank transfer of £241.50 approved for payment to S Hounslow for Lengthsman Hours

Bank transfer of £322 approved for payment to S Hounslow for Lengthsman Hours
Bank transfer of £360 approved for payment to PFK Littlejohn for audit
Bank transfer of £576 approved for payment to Ian Salter for grass cutting

Bank transfer of £273.60 approved for payment to Text Styles Ltd for creation of display board at Millennium Garden
Approved donation to Mountain Rescue of £125

Approved donation to Air Ambulance of £125

Approved donation to Church Clock upkeep of £100

Meeting closed 10.30pm – next meeting Monday 1st October 2018 
Meeting dates 2018: 1st October, 5th November, 3rd December.
20/2019
